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CALL TO ORDER 

Mr. Mark S. Lawrence, Chair, formally called the External Engagement Committee meeting 

to order at 3:15 p.m. in Room 340 of Kyle Hall. 

 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA AND MINUTES 

Mr. Lawrence asked for a motion to approve the June 8, 2023, agenda, as published, and the 

minutes from the March 23, 2023 meeting.  Mr. Tyler W. Lester made the motion, Mr. 

Robert A. Archer seconded, and the motion carried unanimously. 

 

ADVANCEMENT REPORT 

Interim Vice President for Advancement and University Relations Penny Helms White provided 

updates on the Advancement FY2022-2023 strategic goals. With the goal of successful 

completion of TOGETHER, The Campaign for Radford University, Ms. White reported that as 

of May 31, 2023, $9 million has been secured for the current fiscal year. This represents a 30% 

increase over the previous fiscal year end total. To enhance donor relations and stewardship, the 

team continues to build upon the success of the Day of Gratitude. This year, Day of Gratitude 

will be held on November 3, 2023. This will be a day Radford recognizes our scholarship 

benefactors, our students’ achievements and the donors who believe in our university.  

 

The Alumni Relations team launched three new alumni ambassador initiatives to help increase 

alumni engagement opportunities and alumni donor participation. The inauguration ambassadors, 

TOGETHER ambassadors and the fraternity and sorority life ambassadors. The Education 

Champions was also established to target alumni who work in high schools to help raise 

awareness of Radford University in their schools. Currently, there are 201 alumni roles and 

1,372 alumni volunteers who have participated this year. 

 

Reflecting on this last fiscal year, Ms. White highlighted a few accomplishments of the 

Advancement team including: establishing an Advancement Communications and Donor 

Relations team, first Day of Gratitude, restructured positions and welcomed two new staff 

members, held the first in person Campaign Steering Committee meeting since 2019, had most 

successful crowdfunding effort that supported athletics, held the first donor event at Selu since 

2016, expanded the Admissions Ambassadors program, held 90 alumni 

events/activities/partnerships, exceeded the previous year’s fundraising total by 30% and created 

19 new scholarships. 

 

Looking forward, Ms. White shared four goals for the two-year action plan. The first goal is to  

develop and implement an alumni and stakeholder’s communication plan. Advancement is  

partnering with the consulting firm, GG+A to begin an alumni engagement and communication 

review.  They are also working with the firm to conduct the first magazine readership survey 

since 2013.  The second goal is to enhance alumni engagement and volunteer opportunities.  This 

will be accomplished by collaborating with campus partners, creating a comprehensive activities 

and events calendar, and growing the use of alumni volunteers by recruiting, retaining, tracking 

and celebrating. The third goal is to build strong and sustainable relationships with donors.  This 

will be accomplished by creating a comprehensive, multi-channel donor relations plan and 

developing a targeted annual giving campaign. The fourth goal is to establish a data-informed 

fundraising goal. A celebration of the TOGETHER campaign is being planned for the fall of 



 

2024 to recognize donors and volunteers. Also planned is a relaunch of the Society of 1910 and 

conducting a feasibility study for a future athletic capital campaign. 

 

In conclusion, Ms. White shared a video of Mr. Zach McClellan, a graduate of Radford and a 

scholarship recipient. Zach’s story is not uncommon, scholarship dollars make a tremendous 

difference for our students, and it is students like Zach that inspires our team to do this work. 

 

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND CORPORATE EDUCATION 

Vice President of Economic Development and Corporate Education Angela Joyner began with 

an introduction of the division’s leadership team and announced the addition of Mr. Charlie 

Jewell as the Director of Economic Development and Community Engagement.  Vice President 

Joyner also announced the addition of Mr. Mike Bowers to the team who will bring a steep 

business development skill set and military contacts.  

 

Vice President Joyner then gave an update on the 2022-2023 goals and highlights for the Vinod 

Chachra IMPACT Lab. Enrollment is on track to reach the goal of 75% attainment to date and 

revenue is at 65% of the goal. Highlights for the year include a $1.2M grant secured from the 

Department of Education and a comprehensive marketing campaign was launched to help build 

awareness for the IMPACT Lab and generate leads. IMPACT has also expanded the CBE 

program development to build talent pipelines in education and nursing. 

 

Vice President Joyner shared the 2022-2023 goals and highlights for Economic Development. 

The goals are on track with a focus on cultivating relationships locally and within the 

commonwealth and developing a robust economic development playbook for the University. 

The Economic Development highlights for the year include a robust plan for partnering with the 

City of Radford on the Amphitheater project and other conversations about collaborative outdoor 

tourism projects for the region. Vice President Joyner was excited to announce the progress on 

the Hub@Radford that will be the new home of Economic Development and The Vinod Chachra 

IMPACT Lab with an estimated move in date of mid to late summer 2023.  

 

Dr. Joyner concluded by sharing the 2023-2025 proposed goals with the committee that will 

focus on driving enrollment growth and elevating the brand. 

 

ADJOURNMENT 

With no further business, the meeting adjourned at 4:34 p.m. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

Sheila Cook 

Executive Administrative Assistant 

Economic Development and Corporate Education 
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